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Minutes
    of the Academic Senate Meeting
April 13, 2022
PRESENT:
Aguilar, Amamra, Aragon, Barding, Chase, Chen, Corley, Davidov-Pardo, Fallah Fini, Flores, Gad, Guerrero, Gonzalez, Kumar, Kwok, Lee, Lloyd, Milburn, Monemi, Moore, Myers, Ortenberg, Osborn, Pacleb, Puthoff, Quinn, Small, Snyder, Soper, Speak, Urey, Vallejo, Von Glahn, Wachs, Welke
PROXIES:
Senator Davidov-Pardo for Senator Soper, Senator Ortenberg for Senator Shen
ABSENT: 

Anderson 
GUESTS:
V. Avalos, A. Baski, L. Bricker, J. Brown, N. Chaturvedi, S. Coley, B. Dávila, A. DeRosa, R. Dixon, K. Forward, S. Garver, B. Givens, T. Gomez, J. Hargis, N. Hawkes, P. Hawthorne, D. Kopplin, C. LaMunyon, I. Levine, L. Massa, P. Nelson, J. Norse, M. Sancho-Madriz, H. Singh, B. Quillian, L. Rotunni, J. Saclolo, C. Santiago-González, K. Stahl, F. Teves, J. Wagoner
Chair Pacleb called the meeting to order at 3:04 p.m. She stated that it is a very full agenda and reminded people that permission is needed to use the chat box and asked Parliamentarian Senator Gonzalez to share Robert’s Rules regarding debates and discussions.
Senator Gonzalez stated that in a debate/discussion, each member has the right to speak twice on the same question on the same day but cannot make a second speech on the same question so long as any member who has not spoken on the question desires the floor. A member who has spoken twice, on a particular question on the same day has exhausted their right to debate that question for that day. To ensure that members have the opportunity to speak, each member will have a 3-minute speaking time limit.
1. Academic Senate Minutes – February 16, 2022, and March 9, 2022
The February 16, 2022, Academic Senate Meeting minutes are located on the Academic Senate website at https://www.cpp.edu/senate/documents/packets/2021-22/04.13.22/academic_senate_minutes_02.16.22_posted.pdf.

M/s/p to approve the February 16, 2022, Academic Senate Meeting minutes.
M/s/p to postpone the March 9, 2022, meeting minutes until the next Academic Senate Meeting.

2. Information Items 
a. Chair’s Report

Chair Pacleb announced that Senators should have received an email regarding a special Academic Senate meeting on May 4, 2022.  This meeting is to finish the work of the Academic Senate for the academic year.  She added that the May 4, 2022, meeting is important because the last Academic Senate meeting of the year, May 11, is a shorter, ceremonial meeting with seating of the new senators, recognizing retiring senators, voting on degrees, electing next year’s Executive Committee and conferring emeritus.  After more than two (2) years, the May 11 Academic Senate meeting will be held in person at the Kellogg West Conference Center.  The Emeritus Reception to celebrate faculty members receiving emeritus status will be immediately following the senate meeting in the banquet room.  
b. President’s Report 
President Coley commented that she could not stay for the entire meeting but did want to provide an update on the search for the Presidential Associate for Inclusion and Chief Diversity Officer (CDO).  She stated that the search committee did an outstanding job outlining the strengths and challenges of the three (3) finalists and based on this work and the feedback from the community, there was an offer made to the top candidate.  Unfortunately, they did not accept the offer.  Because of the importance of this role to the campus, our vision, and our mission which relies on making progress on strengthening our inclusive campus climate, the search will be extended.  President Coley reminded the body that one of the WSCUC recommendations from their visit in fall 2019 is that the campus continues to make progress related to diversity, equity, and inclusion.  Therefore, we have retained Nyree Gray, Associate Vice President for Diversity and Inclusion and Chief Civil Rights Officer from Claremont McKenna College, as a consultant to assist in areas critical to the WSCUC process while the search for a permanent CDO continues.  She will focus on developing and accelerating the momentum of the Inclusive Excellence Council as a planning and training organization.  She will also work with others to create an infrastructure for support of inclusive pedagogy in the classroom, as well as working with the Office of Faculty Affairs and supporting efforts to attract, hire and maintain a diverse staff.  
President Coley spoke regarding the Resolution in Support of the Hiring of a University Ombuds and the Filling of the Office of the University Ombuds.  She stated that first and foremost she understands and recognizes the needs of the campus community that have brought forth this resolution and acknowledges the importance of having a university resource dedicated to helping the community navigate university processes and supporting conflict resolution mediation and reconciliation.  She added that she agrees with the principles that necessitate such a resource. The campus community needs a center for conflict resolution and mediation.  But, in the President’s opinion, the ombuds model is not sufficient.  President Coley stated that if the Academic Senate adopts the Resolution in Support of the Hiring of a University Ombuds and the Filling of the Office of the University Ombuds, she will not support it.  She emphasized that she recognizes the needs and wants to work on meeting those needs.  She asks that a range of models of conflict and mediation support be employed elsewhere to consider how best to organize this resource at Cal Poly Pomona. The previous Ombuds Office served faculty, staff, and students.  After looking at the previous model and informed by best practices in the desire to have holistic support of student well-being, the Division of Student Affairs is undergoing a reorganization to develop a one-stop care center for students in need of support across a range of matters, including those concerns that may have previously gone to the ombuds.  In the coming weeks, Vice President Christina Gonzales and Dean of Students, Jonathan Grady, will be sharing information about this model.  It is the hope that Student Affairs will primarily serve students. This allows for the opportunity to think in new ways about designing a resource that would primarily support faculty and staff employees. The university already provides some immediate counseling and well-being support, and the President envisions that this resource not only provides confidential guidance for community members needing one-on-one support but will also address systemic issues and work proactively to address conflicts and address disputes constructively.  The President stated that she values and appreciates the confidentiality that is sometimes desired which is attainable in other models.  The President asserted that the sounding board function of the ombuds is important but pursuing the traditional ombuds role is constraining. Not all problems require mediation or person-to-person support.  In many instances, problems may be symptomatic of a larger systematic issue rather than an individual conflict.  A traditional ombuds cannot address problems caused by a dysfunctional unit.  Therefore, a resource that is empowered to problem solve at an organizational level is needed.  The university needs a resource that does not solely identify the problem and provide confidential support but is also able to work across divisions to help solve systemic problems.  This entity will have the skill set and authority to interface and drive problem-solving, providing a more holistic and individualistic approach when needed.  The President acknowledged the growing need on our campus for resources of this time and appreciates the opportunity to continue this discussion in the future.
It was commented that during the period when the campus has not had an ombuds, the CFA Faculty Rights organization has been dealing with some of the issues that would normally go to the Ombuds Office.  It was asked if they could get support for that help until this new organization is in place?  
The President responded that she would work with the Provost and the Office of Faculty Affairs to determine what is best suited for this, what skills and support are needed, and understand the problems and find solutions to meet the needs but also identify key systemic issues.
Senator Lloyd asked if the President had any plans to include the Academic Senate in determining the organization needed to replace the traditional ombuds role.  The President responded that she is planning to work with the Academic Senate Executive Committee, AVP Hargis, and the Provost, as well as Staff Council, and the CSUEU to determine the needs of the university, and make sure that the position description captures all the needs and the skills required.  AVP Hargis will be critical in that, along with working with the Center for the Advancement of Faculty Excellence (CAFE).  We need to ascertain what are the fundamental issues, is there an institutional culture or college culture that needs to be addressed.  If there are systemic issues, they need to be addressed at the source.
Senator Speak added that one of the important optics of the ombuds position as an office was its special place outside the university organizational chart structure.  He hopes that in any model that comes forth, that can be maintained. That it can be a position that does not show up on an organizational chart, knowing that everybody reports to the President on some level, but this position has the appearance and authority to be independent of the hierarchical structure. President Coley responded that the previous ombuds position reported directly to her and she received monthly updates and understood what some of the issues were. Her concern is that in some cases there was a divisional unit issue, and by virtue of the ombuds position structure, there was nothing that could be done about it.  This is the reason that she wants someone that has the authority to be part of the problem-solving for systemic issues, but at the same time has the distinctiveness that people feel confident to express their issues and concerns.
c. Provost’s Report
The Provost’s Report is located on the Academic Senate website at https://www.cpp.edu/senate/documents/packets/2021-22/04.13.22/provosts_report_to_academic_senate_2022-04-13-v2-2022-04-11-v2.pdf.

Chair Pacleb welcomed Dr. Jennifer Brown.
Provost Brown commented that she is deeply humbled and extremely proud, happy, and elated to present her first official Provost’s Report to the Academic Senate and attend her first Academic Senate meeting as Provost and Vice President of Academic Affairs at Cal Poly Pomona.  Provost Brown reaffirmed her belief and passion for shared governance.  She added that she is very approachable, a listener, and excited to learn about the campus.  She stated that in addition to being a very firm believer in shared governance, she looks forward to working with this very important body within the CPP community.  
Provost Brown reported that the Graduation Writing Test (GWT) is how the campus has met the graduation writing assessment requirement of the CSU.  In March 2020, the Chancellor’s Office directed that all in-person testing be suspended due to the pandemic.  Since that time, the Chancellor’s Office has studied the policy, including forming a statewide committee to examine the policy and make recommendations, and has provided a revised policy in which the GWT has been eliminated.  The new policy goes into effect in fall 2023.   Students who enter in fall 2023 or prior, will not be required to meet the new policy and will not be required to take the GWT.  The new policy only applies to undergraduate students, the graduation writing assessment requirement (GWAR) is no longer a requirement for graduate students.  Students will satisfy the requirement through the completion of at least one 3-unit upper-division course and individual student learning will be examined within the classes they take.  Stand-alone examinations, i.e., GWT, are no longer allowed.  CPP will continue to engage in the assessment of a written communication requirement as required by WSCUC, which means that senior student writing will be collected, and faculty will be engaged to score a sample of the writing with a rubric and publish reports.  Those reports will be used to guide improvements in student learning.
All undergraduate admission notices have gone out to prospective students and the projected enrollment for 2022-23 is 21,722.  The campus has planned for an enrollment 10.5% above the campus CSU target of 19,653 resident FTES, which means the enrollment plan included 3,100 additional first-time freshmen and 3,000 additional upper-division students. The fall total headcount projection is 27,370 and the spring projection is 24,697.  There is a robust and coordinated yield effort underway to achieve the new student enrollment goals.  The Provost shared that due to low first-time freshmen acceptance rates in highly impacted majors, the campus has admitted over 2,000 additional freshmen, and this 21% increase in freshmen applications showed an increase in the applicant pool based on GPAs.  There is a very robust first-time freshmen waitlist of over 4,000 students.  After the intent to enroll deadline on May 1st, we will know if we can enroll students off the waitlist.  The waitlist will also be reviewed after the May 9th first-time student orientation deadline to determine if additional students can be enrolled from the waitlist.  
The Provost reported that 45 searches have been authorized for next year; 40 searches will be given to departments and five (5) will be Ethnic Studies Affinity hires.  The call for the Ethnic Studies Affinity hires will come out at the end of April.  There will be a workshop on developing position descriptions and rubrics on April 22, 2022.
The First-Year Experience (FYE) Spring Celebration will recognize students that participated in the FYE pilots, and poster sessions, students who served as project learning assistants, common read essay contest winners, and appreciate the FYE instructors and committee members.  The event is Tuesday, April 19, 2022, from 11:30 a.m. to 1:00 p.m. 
The Outstanding Advisors Awards, which is an annual event honoring faculty and staff advisors for their work with students, is Tuesday, April 26, 2022.  This is a change from the original date and the event will be virtual. 
The Student Success Forum, which is an annual event where the Office of Student Success provides updates on advising and academic success-related items is on Friday, April 29, 2022, from 9:00 a.m. to 12:00 p.m.  This event is virtual.  
The Learn through Discovery (LTD) Faculty and Staff Summer Conference is scheduled for June 1 through 3, 2022.  This event is open to all faculty (tenure, tenure track, and adjunct).  The conference will consist of three (3) tracks with seven (7) sessions each and a plenary on inclusive excellence. The three (3) tracks that are scheduled are Community Engaged Learning, Course-Based Undergraduate Research Experiences, and First-Year Experience (FYE).  
Provost Brown announced that Cal Poly Pomona has a National Science Foundation (NSF) grant that allows for the campus to send 20 faculty in fall 2022 and spring 2023 to the USC Race and Equity Institute.  Faculty participants will receive institutional data support, a $500 stipend, and certificates of completion.  The institute will provide training in equity-minded teaching geared to support Cal Poly Pomona’s strategic values of providing an inclusive polytechnic education to students and reducing equity gaps, which is part of the GI2025 initiative.
The Provost commented that there is $680,000 of funding available from the Student Success Fee for the Special Projects for Improving the Classroom Experience (SPICE) awards for 2022-23.  The awards will be announced on April 25, 2022.  There have been 44 applications submitted and accepted for the awards for Innovative Approaches to Instruction and 48 applications have been accepted for the Classroom Modernization awards.  A web-based repository of funded applications will go live in fall 2022.
The Office of Research and Sponsored Programs reported that proposals are being submitted at a record pace.  Proposals for the Research, Scholarly, and Creative Activities (RSCA) have been reviewed and the awards will be made the week of April 11, 2022.  There was a total of 58 proposals received and approximately 20 awards totaling $132,697 have been funded by the Chancellor’s Office.
Strategic Interdisciplinary Research Grant (SIRG) proposals have been received.  A review panel of formal recipients from across the university has been convened and will begin reviewing proposals the week of April 11, 2022.  Funds of $75,000 will be awarded.  Funding for SIRG comes from the Indirect Costs received from grants and contracts.
The 2021-2022 Provost’s Awards for Excellence have been announced.  Provost Brown congratulated the following awardees:

· Excellence in Teaching – Dr. Paul Beardsley, Professor of Biological Sciences/CEMaST

· Excellence in Service – Dr. Phyllis Nelson, Professor of Electrical and Computer Engineering

· Excellence in Scholarly and Creative Activities – Dr. Wen Cheng, Professor of Civil Engineering

d. Vice Chair’s Report
NEW REFERRALS: (0)

SENATE REPORTS FORWARDED TO PRESIDENT: (12)

AS-2943-201-FA
Sabbatical Applications – Response to President’s Response

AS-2959-212-AP
Movement of the Ethnic and Women's Studies Department to CLASS

AS-2960-212-AP
Educational Leadership, Ed.D - PreK-12 Educational Leadership Option - NEW

AS-2961-212-AP
Educational Leadership, Ed.D - Leadership in Community Colleges and Postsecondary Education Option - NEW

AS-2962-212-EP
Updating Responsibilities of General Education Committee in Bylaws

AS-2963-212-AA
Name Change of the College of the Extended University

AS-2964-212-AP
Early Childhood Studies, B.A. – Non Teaching Option NEW

AS-2965-212-AP
Early Childhood Studies, B.A. – Early Childhood Teaching Option NEW

AS-2966-212-AP
Early Childhood Studies, B.A. – Integrated Teacher Education Program Education Specialist: Extensive Support Needs Option NEW

AS-2967-212-AP
Early Childhood Studies, B.A. – Integrated Teacher Education Program Education Specialist: Mild to Moderate Support Needs Option NEW

AS-2968-212-AP
Early Childhood Studies, B.A. – Multilingual Teaching Option NEW

AS-2969-212-AP
Early Childhood Studies, B.A. – P – 3rd Grade Teaching Option NEW

PRESIDENT RESPONSES TO SENATE REPORTS: (1)

AS-2963-212-AA
Name Change of the College of the Extended University - APPROVED
e. ASCSU Report
Senator Urey mentioned that the ASCSU is still working on responding to AB 928, Student Transfer Achievement Reform Act of 2021, which requires community colleges, the CSU system, and the UC system to collaborate to define a single GE pathway.  The pathway can only have 34 lower-division units and currently, CPP has 39.  The ASCSU is working on getting input from faculty through the following portal which also provides additional information on AB 928:
https://www.calstate.edu/csu-system/faculty-staff/academic-senate/Pages/ASCSU_AB928_Feedback.aspx
f. Budget Report
The Budget Report is located on the Academic Senate website at https://www.cpp.edu/senate/documents/packets/2021-22/04.13.22/budget-report-april-2022.pdf.
IT&IP Division Budget Summary presentation for the Senate Budget Committee is located on the Academic Senate website at https://www.cpp.edu/senate/documents/packets/2021-22/04.13.22/2021-22-senate-budget-committee-report.pdf.

Senator Lloyd reported that the Senate Budget Committee met with Vice President and Chief Information Officer John McGuthry and IT Budget and Planning Director Cynthia Morgan on March 16, 2022, for an Information Technology budget overview.  The IT division has been greatly impacted by the Early Exit Program in 2020.  Information Technology’s staff salary budget has decreased by almost $300,000 since 2019 and the management salary budget has decreased by approximately $400,000.  The department’s base budget for 2021-22 is $14.3 million which is a decrease of $1.4 million since 2019.  They have made some of the following budget adjustments to accommodate the decrease:
· Holding off on hardware replacement

· Pared down consulting groups

· Reduced student workers

· Faculty laptop program spaced out from 3 to 4 years

Information Technology is seeking Higher Education Emergency Relief fund (HEERF) grants for the following projects:
· New teaching/learning video studio

· Additional bandwidth for campus

· New servers, data center

· Investment in new cloud technology

· New dashboards for students
g. CFA Report
Vice Chair Von Glahn reported that next academic year, as Academic Senate Chair, he will not be presenting the CFA report.  He commented that faculty should see their general salary increase (GSI) back pay in their accounts now and the 4% increase should be in their next paycheck.  Vice Chair Von Glahn stated that service salary increases (SSIs) are still being processed.  He added that COVID funds, which are prorated by time base needs to be calculated and will be available at a later date.  Vice Chair Von Glahn encouraged faculty members to participate in Lobby Days to speak with lawmakers about issues impacting education, student learning, and faculty working conditions 
h. ASI Report
Senator Aguilar stated that she had nothing to report.
i. Staff Report
Senator Gonzalez reported that the Collins College of Hospitality Management is holding a silent auction from April 14 through April 22, 2022.  Every year, Hospitality Uncorked celebrates the vibrant social and cultural life that has made hospitality the No. 1 industry in Southern California. The event has raised over half a million dollars for The Collins College of Hospitality Management at Cal Poly Pomona each year and is supported by the generous industry partners and friends. The Hospitality Uncorked event is on April 22 starting at 6:00 p.m. at the JW Marriott.  To register, go to www.hospitalityuncorked.net.
The Landscape Architecture Department is reopening Neutra Plaza, the space between buildings 7 and 2 on May 17, 2022, at 4:00 p.m.  Please RSVP to Kris Penrose at kapenrose@cpp.edu.
The newest addition to the Arabian Horse Center is Oakley who arrived on March 27, 2022.  Three (3) more foals are expected in 2022.
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j. Safer Return Task Force
The Safer Return Task Force presentation is located on the Academic Senate website at https://www.cpp.edu/senate/documents/packets/2021-22/04.13.22/academic-senate.safer-return.4.13.22-1.pdf.

AVP Frances Teves reported that surrounding counties continue to remain in the low transmission category.  The CDC reassesses the categories each Thursday.  The CDC made clear that when they modified the metrics to make recommendations for indoor masking, they indicated that when the level of transmission is low enough, in the green zone, county and state public health officials can loosen indoor masking requirements.  If cases go up, the campus needs to be prepared to reinstate the indoor masking requirements.  
The campus vaccination rate is the percentage of students, faculty, and staff who received their primary vaccination series and booster, if eligible, and those who have received their primary vaccination series but are not yet eligible for the booster.  The campus vaccination rate is currently at 76%.  Compliance with CSU interim vaccination policy is the percentage of students and employees who have taken one of the required actions, and that campus rate is 87.3%.  There is a small increase in the positivity rate, 1.36%.  The campus does encourage testing to better identify and minimize movement on campus so there will be an increase in the positivity rate. AVP Teves communicated that there are no concerns with the positivity rate.  
In alignment with public health, the campus lifted the indoor masking requirement on April 2, 2022.  Masks are strongly recommended indoors, but faculty and/or HEERA managers cannot make indoor masking a requirement.  There were several considerations that guided this determination, safety and service to mission, alignment with public health requirements, the campus institutional risk response plan, and stakeholder input.   
The campus multi-pronged health and safety plan includes a layered approach that includes individual actions for collective safety.  Masks represent one mitigation measure in the eight-pronged plan, and the campus will continue to strongly recommend face coverings and provide higher grade masks at no cost.  AVP Teves stated that the campus needs to foster a culture of care and support of individual choices regarding face coverings.  The multi-pronged approach also highlights the critical components around vaccination and public health testing. The campus will continue to provide testing at no cost through next academic year, and testing is required for those individuals who are not vaccinated or do not wish to disclose their vaccination status. 
The requirement for the on-line health screener will be eliminated effective April 20, 2022.  Per public health orders, students and employees are still required to monitor their symptoms and report a positive or suspected case of COVID.  Additional reporting form will be available to report COVID exposure.
The Institutional Risk Response Plan provides an important framework to mitigate transmission to get the campus safer.  As a part of this framework, the Safer Return Task Force will continue to closely monitor a range of indicators at the campus and community level to determine if additional mitigation measures are needed.  Testing and vaccination are two of the strongest mitigation measures for individual and collective safety.  There will be additional vaccination clinics and testing offered on campus.

The Safer Return Task Force will continue to work closely with public health officials and provide timely guidance to the campus in preparedness and planning efforts.
3. Consent Agenda
Chair Pacleb explained that a consent agenda groups materials of reports and/or items that are non-controversial into one agenda item.  The consent agenda can be approved in one action, rather than filing motions on each item separately. Any senator can request that agenda item(s) be removed for discussion.  This consent agenda contains both first reading and second reading reports.  Adopting the consent agenda means that the first reading reports are received and filed, and the second reading reports are adopted by the Academic Senate.
Senator Davidov Pardo requested that GE-005-212, STA 1205 – Statistics with Applications with Support (GE Sub-area B4), be removed from the consent agenda.

M/s to adopt the consent agenda with GE-005-212 removed from the consent agenda.  The motion to adopt the consent agenda passed with one (1) abstention.
a. GE-001-212, MAT 1055 – College Algebra (GE Sub-area B4) – SECOND READING

The second reading report for GE-001-212, MAT 1055 – College Algebra (GE Sub-area B4) is located on the Academic Senate website at http://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge001212sr.pdf.

b. GE-002-212, PLS 4811 – California Government (GE Synthesis D4) – SECOND READING 
The second reading report for GE-002-212, PLS 4811 – California Government (GE Synthesis D4) is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge002212sr.pdf.

c. GE-003-212, PLT 3760 – Urban and Community Agriculture (GE Synthesis B5) – SECOND READING 



The second reading report for GE-003-212, PLT 3760 – Urban and Community Agriculture (GE Synthesis B5) is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge003212sr.pdf.
d. GE-005-212, STA 1205 – Statistics with Applications with Support (GE Sub-area B4) – SECOND READING
The second reading report for GE-005-212, STA 1205 – Statistics with Applications with Support (GE Sub-area B4) is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge005212sr.pdf.

The second reading report for GE-005-212, STA 1205 – Statistics with Applications with Support (GE Sub-area B4), was removed from the consent agenda.

e. GE-006-212, ENG 2801 – Young Adult Literature (GE Sub-area C2) – SECOND READING 
The second reading report for GE-006-212, ENG 2801 – Young Adult Literature (GE Sub-area C2) is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge006212sr.pdf.

f. GE-007-212, EWS 4250 – Gender, Power, and Emerging Technologies (GE Synthesis D4) – SECOND READING
The second reading report for GE-007-212, EWS 4250 – Gender, Power, and Emerging Technologies (GE Synthesis D4) is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge007212sr.pdf.

g. GE-008-212, EWS 4250L – Gender, Power, and Emerging Technologies Laboratory (GE Synthesis D4) – SECOND READING
The second reading report for GE-008-212, EWS 4250L – Gender, Power, and Emerging Technologies Laboratory (GE Synthesis D4) is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge008212sr.pdf.

h. GE-008-201, CLS 4820L – Study Abroad: International Field Work (GE C3 or D4) – SECOND READING
The second reading of GE-008-201, CLS 4820L – Study Abroad: International Field Work (GE C3 or D4) is located on the Academic Senate website at http://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge008201sr.pdf.

i. GE-009-212, ECS 1000: Child Growth & Development (Area E) – SECOND READING
The second reading of GE-009-212, ECS 1000: Child Growth & Development (Area E) is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge009212sr.pdf.

j. GE-014-212, MAT 1070: Precalculus (New Course – B4) – SECOND READING
The second reading of GE-014-212, MAT 1070: Precalculus (New Course – B4) is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge014212sr.pdf.

k. GE-015-212, MAT 1910: Survey of Mathematics (B4) – SECOND READING
The second reading of GE-015-212, MAT 1910: Survey of Mathematics (B4) – is located on the Academic Senate website at http://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge015212sr.pdf.

l. GE-016-212, PHY 2120: Physical Science for Elementary Educators (B1) – SECOND READING
The second reading of GE-016-212, PHY 2120: Physical Science for Elementary Educators (B1) is located on the Academic Senate website at http://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge016212sr.pdf.

m. GE-017-212, PHY 2120L: Physical Science for Elementary Educators Laboratory (B3) – SECOND READING
The second reading for GE-017-212, PHY 2120L: Physical Science for Elementary Educators Laboratory (B3) is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge017212sr.pdf.

n. GE-018-212, PHL 3850: The Ethics of Artificial Intelligence (New Course – GE Synthesis B5) – SECOND READING
The second reading report for GE-018-212, PHL 3850: The Ethics of Artificial Intelligence (New Course – GE Synthesis B5) is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge018212sr.pdf.
o. GE-010-212, ECS 3400: Language and Literacy in Multilingual Families and Communities (GE Synthesis D4) – FIRST READING
The first reading report for GE-101-212, ECS 3400:  Language and Literacy in Multilingual Families and Communities (GE Synthesis D4), is located on the Academic Affairs website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge010212fr.pdf.

p. GE-011-212, ENG 2332/EWS 2332: Literature and the African American Experience (C2 & Area F) – FIRST READING
The first reading report for GE-011-212, ENG 2332/EWS 2332: Literature and the African American Experience (C2 & Area F), is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge011212fr.pdf.
q. GE-013-212, KIN 4490: US Sport, Culture, and Social Justice (GE Synthesis D4) – FIRST READING
The first reading report for GE-013-212, KIN 4490: US Sport, Culture, and Social Justice (GE Synthesis D4), is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge013212fr.pdf.

r. GE-019-212, SPN 1110: Introduction to the Spanish-Speaking World (C2) – FIRST READING
The first reading report for GE-019-212, SPN 1110: Introduction to the Spanish-Speaking World (C2), is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge019212fr.pdf.

s. GE-020-212, AMM 1090/EWS/1090: Race and Ethnicity in Fashion (New Area F) – FIRST READING
The first reading report for GE-020-212, AMM 1090/EWS/1090: Race and Ethnicity in Fashion (New Area F), is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge020212fr.pdf.
t. GE-021-212, KIN 4460: Sport, Media, and Social Justice (GE Synthesis D4) – FIRST READING
The first reading report for GE-021-212, KIN 4460: Sport, Media, and Social Justice (GE Synthesis D4), is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge021212fr.pdf.
u. GE-023-212, AMM 1480: First Year Experience and Focus on the Future: Leadership Skills for the 21st Century (New Course – Area E) – FIRST READING
The first reading report for GE-023-212, AMM 1480: First Year Experience and Focus on the Future: Leadership Skills for the 21st Century (New Course – Area E), is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge023212fr.pdf.

v. GE-024-212, CRM 3325: Mass Incarceration (New Course – Area D4) – FIRST READING
The first reading report for GE-024-212, CRM 3325: Mass Incarceration (New Course – Area D4), is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge024212fr.pdf.

M/s/p to move the time certain for the Academic Senate Committee Reports until after informational items and consent agenda. 
4. Academic Senate Committee Reports – Time Certain 3:45 p.m.
a. GE-005-212, STA 1205 – Statistics with Applications with Support (GE Sub-area B4) – SECOND READING (pulled from the consent agenda)
The second reading report for GE-005-212, STA 1205 – Statistics with Applications with Support (GE Sub-area B4) is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ge005212sr.pdf.

Senator Guerrero presented the report.

M/s to adopt for GE-005-212, STA 1205 – Statistics with Applications with Support (GE Sub-area B4).

RECOMMENDATION: 

The GE Committee unanimously recommends approval of GE-005-212 STA 1205- Statistics with Applications with Support (GE Sub-area B4).

DISCUSSION:
This is the addition of a course that is equivalent to a course that is already in the curriculum (and is an approved Area B4 course) but is designed for students that require extra support. This is already an existing practice that is being codified in the new course.  
There was a question about how this new course will impact courses that require STA 1200 course and how is the department going to ensure that students taking STA 1205 meet the requirements of STA 1200?  Berit Givens, Mathematics and Statistics Department Chair, responded that the intent is that STA 1205 has the same learning outcomes and objectives as STA 1200, but it has a different pre-requisite and a different structure.  Because of that for logistics reasons, it just helps to have it as a separate course number.  The plan is that BroncoDirect will recognize STA 1205 as an equivalent to STA 1200.  
The motion to adopt GE-005-212, STA 1205 – Statistics with Applications with Support (GE Sub-area B4), passed with one (1) abstention.
b. AA-007-212, Updates to Change of Major Policy – SECOND READING
The second reading for AA-007-212, Updates to Change of Major Policy, is located on the Academic Senate website at https://www.cpp.edu/senate/documents/packets/2021-22/04.13.22/aa-007-212_report_second_reading_updates_change_of_major_policy_03.09.22.pdf.

Senator Wachs presented the report.

M/s to adopt AA-007-212, Updates to Change of Major Policy.
RECOMMENDATION:
The Academic Affairs Committee recommends adoption of the following policy:

POLICY NO: 1444

CHANGE OF MAJOR AND DOUBLE MAJORS

Major Declaration:

· Undergraduate students who have entered the university with an undeclared major should visit the Office of Student Success (OSS) website for departmental requirements for major declaration. 

· Academic advising is required each term so that major declaration decisions are well-informed and additional time and units to completing the degree are minimized. 

· Students cannot change from a major to undeclared major status.

· Undergraduate students declaring a major for the first time must submit a Change of Major or Option form via the Registrar's Office’s website. The student will receive an electronic notification when the chair of the department offering the intended major approves or denies the request. 

Change of Major:

All policies related to major declaration apply to students wanting to change majors. Additionally, the following policies apply:

· Students wishing to change from one degree program to another should visit the Office of Student Success website for departmental requirements for change of major requirements. Students enrolled under certain laws must obtain approval by the Veterans Administration before a change of major can be made. 

· International students are required to notify the International Student Advisor after changing majors so that the student's immigration document can be updated. 

· Academic and career advising are strongly advised so that change of major decisions are well-informed and additional time and units to completing the degree are minimized. 

· Students changing from one degree program to another must submit a Change of Major or Option Form via the Registrar's Office’s website. The student will receive an electronic notification when the chair of the department offering the intended major approves or denies the request. 

Change of Major and Major Declaration Requirements

Students must have a CPP GPA of at least a 2.0 to declare their major or change their major.

Additionally, students changing their major are subject to the major/ minor requirements in effect at the time of the change. Transfer from one major to another shall not in any way change the student's academic standing, nor shall it constitute a break in continuous enrollment. 

1.0 The Office of Student Success will partner with academic departments to post new change of major/declaration requirements prior to the start of each academic year. Change of major/major declaration requirements will remain in effect for two years at a time to allow students to work toward requirements. Departments cannot enforce additional requirements beyond what is listed on the OSS Change of Major website for students interested in changing majors (including departmental interviews, essays, transcripts, or other documentation).
2.0 Non-impacted Majors 

· Lower-division students: Students must earn a 2.0 CPP and Cumulative GPA to be eligible to declare or change their major.

· At the discretion of the department, additional requirements for declaration of major may be established. 

· Upper-division students: At the discretion of the department, additional requirements for change of major may be established. For example, upper division students may be required to meet a minimum number of units or complete specific courses with grades of C or better to qualify for a change of major. 

· Students in exceptional circumstances may appeal the 2.0 transfer requirement by filing an appeal with the registrar’s office.

· Change of major petitions for non-impacted majors may be submitted at any time during the semester and will be reviewed at least twice per term by Department Chairs. 

3.0 Impacted Majors 

Lower- and upper division students: Students requesting a change of major to an impacted program must meet the supplemental requirements required for that major. Acceptance into the new program will be on the same basis as for new applicants. 

4.0 Closures or Limits of Changes of Major 

· Departments may close or limit changes of major for a specific term to ensure that the number of students in that major can be accommodated. 

5.0 Double Majors (AS-2422-123/AP) 

· Students may declare one major in addition to their primary major if all academic programs can be completed within 32 semester units above the number of units required for their primary major. 

· Students must receive the approval of the chair of the department offering the proposed academic program. 

· Double majors may be declared at any time in a students’ career but students are strongly encouraged to declare double majors early in their career. After earning 60 semester units, students may declare an additional major only if they are in good academic standing and have the approval of the chair of the department offering the proposed academic program. 

· Credits from transfer units, non-traditional college-level work (including AP, IB, and CLEP examinations, and credit by challenge examinations), and military service in excess of 60 semester units shall be excluded from the unit count for the purposes of the double major policy. ** 

**Students often have credits from these sources that are not applicable to their Cal Poly Pomona degree program for a variety of reasons, including unfamiliarity with how tertiary education works (especially first generation college students), poor advising at Community College, exploration/change of career direction, credits for sports, etc. The intention of this policy is to count up to 60 semester units that likely fulfill GE and academic program requirements at Cal Poly Pomona without prohibiting transfer students from double majoring if they have a large number of units that do not further their Cal Poly Pomona degree.

POLICY NO: 1426

ACADEMIC MINORS

http://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/aa007156sen.pdf
1.0 Minors shall be available only to undergraduate students. 

2.0 Students may declare up to two minors in addition to their primary major if all academic programs can be completed within 24 semester units above the number of units required for their primary major. Students must receive the approval of the chair of the department offering the proposed academic program. (AS-2422- 123/AP) 

3.0 A student shall not pursue a major and a minor in the same degree plan, with the exception of some interdisciplinary minors. Students may declare a minor in the same department as their major or option if the college or department determines that the two sets of courses are clearly distinct. (AS-2465-145/AP) 

4.0 A minor requires at least 18 semester units of coursework and a maximum of 36 units, of which at least 9 of those semester units must be at the upper division level. (AS-2465- 145/AP) 

5.0 A minimum GPA of 2.0 for courses in the minor is required to be awarded a minor. 

6.0 Students should declare the minor(s) so that a curriculum year is established and their progress tracked accordingly. (AS-2348-910/AA). Minors may be declared at any time in a students' career but students are strongly encouraged to declare minors early in their career. After earning 90 total semester units, students may declare a minor only if they are in good academic standing and have the approval of the chair of the department offering the proposed academic program. Credits from transfer units, non-traditional college-level work (including AP, IB, and CLEP examinations, and credit by challenge examinations), and military service in excess of 60 semester units shall be excluded from the unit count for the purposes of the minor.** (AS-2422-123/AP) 

7.0 Students may request exceptions to the minor policy by filing a General Academic Petition. (AS-2422-123/AP) 

*Revised AY 2016-2017 

**Students often have credits from these sources that are not applicable to their Cal Poly Pomona degree program for a variety of reasons, including unfamiliarity with how tertiary education works (especially first generation college students), poor advising at Community College, exploration/change of career direction, credits for sports, etc. The intention of this policy is to count up to 60 semester units that likely fulfill GE and academic program requirements at Cal Poly Pomona without prohibiting transfer students from minoring if they have a large number of units that do not further their Cal Poly Pomona degree. (AS-2422-123/AP).

DISCUSSION:
Senator Wachs explained that the changes proposed are just codifying current practice more than making significant changes.  This is a case of updating the policies for what is done.  She reported that there was a question regarding identifying who retains control of the rules relating to impacted majors or departments that have additional requirements.  Control would remain with the departments and unique situations will not be added to policy, but the Office of Student Success should know of these situations to better advise students.  
Keith Forward, Faculty Director of Undergraduate Studies and General Education, mentioned that he had submitted some questions and wondered if they had been considered for the second reading.  Senator Wachs responded that she needs to make some changes to the document to address his concerns.  Dr. Forward requested that the Academic Senate provide guidelines for Department Chairs because the policy asks for Department Chairs to sign off on the addition of minors and majors.  There should be some clarity about what judgement or criteria Department Chairs are using to approve minors and double majors to ensure transparency and equity among all students.  Senator Wachs responded that there are some existing policies that guide change of major in certain circumstances, regarding number of units and time to degree, but historically this has been at the discretion of the departments within the parameters outlined in policy. The committee has discussed this and thought that maybe the guidelines for Department Chairs should be a separate referral.
It was determined that since changes to the report are necessary, the report should be tabled until the next Academic Senate meeting.  The second reading of AA-007-212, Updates to Change of Major Policy, was postponed until the May 4, 2022, Academic Senate meeting.
c. AP-004-212, Replacement of Institutional Learning Outcomes with Institutional Learning Goals – SECOND READING
The second reading of AP-004-212, Replacement of Institutional Learning Outcomes with Institutional Learning Goals is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ap004212sr.pdf.

Presented by Senator Small.

M/s to adopt AP-004-212, Replacement of Institutional Learning Outcomes with Institutional Learning Goals.

RECOMMENDATION:
The Academic Senate recommends replacement of the 12 existing Institutional Learning Outcomes with the 8 Institutional Learning Goals listed below:

CPP’s inclusive polytechnic education prepares students for a life of learning, contributing to their communities, and personal and professional success. CPP graduates will possess knowledge and abilities reflective of the eight elements of an inclusive polytechnic education. These elements serve as learning goals for our curricular and co-curricular learning activities. Student learning outcomes across the university, including in academic programs, general education, and student affairs programming are written to align to these goals: 

1. Application of Knowledge: CPP graduates will apply existing and new knowledge and skills to real-world situations, opportunities, and challenges.

2. Critical Thinking and Problem Solving: CPP graduates will use analytic and decision-making skills to identify and solve problems effectively. 

3. Creativity, Discovery, and Innovation: CPP graduates connect theory and practice to drive creativity, discovery, and innovation. 

4. Diverse and Multi-disciplinary Perspectives: CPP graduates will demonstrate awareness, understanding, and respect for diverse viewpoints—particularly those perspectives historically silenced—related to current and emerging issues across cultures and disciplines. 

5. Integration of Technology: CPP graduates will appropriately utilize and adapt to new technologies. 

6. Collaborative Learning: CPP graduates will demonstrate the ability to share and gain knowledge and skills as part of a team. 

7. Community and Global Engagement: CPP graduates are prepared to contribute to and improve local and global communities. 

8. Professional and Career Readiness: CPP graduates embody the knowledge and skills of their chosen discipline/profession.
DISCUSSION:

This referral aims to replace the 12 existing Institutional Learning Outcomes (ILOs) with 8 proposed Institutional Learning Goals (ILGs), which are better aligned to the strategic priorities of the institution and to student learning outcomes expressed by academic programs, and help streamlining the assessment and program review efforts of academic programs.  It is not just a change of the word “outcome” with the word “goal”.  This change was supported by the Academic Assessment Committee which is composed of faculty and other individuals that have significant experience with assessment.  This change will simplify the work related to assessment and make assessment more feasible.  
The motion to adopt AP-004-212, Replacement of Institutional Learning Outcomes with Institutional Learning Goals, passed with one (1) abstention.

d. AP-008-212, Merger of Interdisciplinary General Education (IGE) into the Department of Liberal Studies – SECOND READING
The second reading report for AP-008-212, Merger of Interdisciplinary General Education (IGE) into the Department of Liberal Studies, is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ap008212sr.pdf.

Senator Small presented the report.  
M/s to adopt AP-008-212, Merger of Interdisciplinary General Education (IGE) into the Department of Liberal Studies.

RECOMMENDATION:
We recommend approval of this referral in part because it is the least-bad option on offer for IGE, and because the proposed receiving department will be conscientious, collegial, and constructive, even if not thrilled with the work brought by the merger. It is also important to note that this move was supported during the consultation process, and the IGE faculty share the view that this is the best way to move forward under the circumstances. The Committee was divided on the matter, with 7 yes votes, 1 no, and 3 abstentions. By a majority vote, the Academic Programs Committee recommends that the Interdisciplinary General Education Program, and the associated faculty, be merged into Liberal Studies, with the transition taking place in the Summer of 2022 and being completed by Fall 2022.
DISCUSSION:
Senator Small stated that there have been no comments since the first reading.  He added that the committee is deeply concerned about the top-down nature of the merger of IGE into Liberal Studies.  The merger was not initiated by either department, and the committee remains concerned that the rationales offered are quite weak.

The AP Committee reluctantly supports the merger because there is no other viable option for the IGE Department.

Senator Quinn, IGE Department Chair, added that he concurs with the Academic Programs Committee’s assessment of the merger, but requested that senators vote yes on this report. Regardless of the other issues that are clearly laid out in the report, this is the best option for the IGE Department and a protest vote of NO does not serve the department.  
The motion to adopt AP-008-212, Merger of Interdisciplinary General Education (IGE) into the Department of Liberal Studies, passed with two (2) abstentions.
e. AA-002-212, Establish Academic Committee – PolyX Committee – FIRST READING
The first reading report of AA-002-212, Establish Academic Committee – PolyX Committee, is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/aa002212fr.pdf.

Senator Wachs presented the report.
M/s to receive and file AA-002-212, Establish Academic Committee – PolyX Committee.

RECOMMENDATION:
The Academic Affairs Committee recommends the establishment of a PolyX Committee as described.

The purpose of the PolyX Committee is:

· Encourage the submission of PolyX to the PolyX Hub by reaching out to faculty members, staff, departments, colleges, and divisions.
· Review applications to the PolyX Hub on a semesterly basis.

· Provide support to faculty members and staff who are working on submissions to the PolyX Hub.
· Maintain the PolyX Hub and ensure opportunities are current.

The PolyX Committee make-up is:

· Two (2) members from each college and the Library

· Three (3) members from Student Affairs

Committee members will serve a term of two (2) academic years.

DISCUSSION:
Senator Wachs stated that this is a Learn Through Discovery (LTD) initiative with the goal of giving all students a polytechnic experience.  Initially, there was a concern that there were no students on the committee.  This is a working committee, and the Academic Affairs Committee did not think it was appropriate to include students at this level.  
Based on the provided evidence and the results from consulting other faculty members, the Academic Affairs Committee believes that the establishment of PolyX committee can reflect the CPP’s Learn-by-Doing philosophy by providing polytechnic projects for students.
f. AA-004-212, Clarification of Hybrid Modalities Report – FIRST READING
The first reading report for AA-0004-212, Clarification of Hybrid Modalities Report, is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/aa004212fr.pdf.
Senator Wachs presented the report.

M/s to receive and file AA-0004-212, Clarification of Hybrid Modalities Report.

RECOMMENDATION:

The Academic Affairs Committee recommends the following updates to Policy 1456, Course Designation Standards:
	Instruction Mode Definitions

	In-person
	Course meets in person (in a designated location or locations) for all of the course contact hours prescribed by the course classification and units. Students may be expected to access course materials, and participate in course activities online.  

	Hybrid 

Asynchronous

Component
	Course meets in-person (in a designated location or locations) a minimum of 50% of course contact hours prescribed by the course classification and units.   Remaining course contact hours are completed asynchronously online.  



	Hybrid with

Synchronous

Component
	Course meets in-person (in a designated location or locations) a minimum of 50% of course contact hours prescribed by the course classification and units.   Remaining course contact hours are completed synchronously online.  Students are expected to attend synchronous hours remotely.



	Hybrid bisynchronous
	Course meets in-person (in a designated location or locations) a minimum of 50% of course contact hours prescribed by the course classification and units.   Remaining course contact hours are completed synchronously and asynchronously.  Students are expected to attend synchronous hours remotely.

	Fully

Asynchronous
	All course contact hours prescribed by the course classification and units, are delivered online in an asynchronous instruction mode. No scheduled meetings are required.

	Fully

Synchronous
	All course contact hours prescribed by the course classification and units, are delivered online in a synchronous instruction mode. No in-person scheduled meetings are required.  Students are expected to attend remotely.

	Bisynchronous
	All course contact hours prescribed by the course classification and units, are delivered online. Course contact hours will be delivered synchronously and asynchronously.  Students are expected to attend synchronous hours remotely.

	HyFlex
	All course contact hours prescribed by the course classification and units, are delivered in-person, synchronously, and asynchronously. Instruction is provided in the classroom, and for each class meeting, students may choose to attend in-person, synchronously online, or asynchronously online.

	Note

Asynchronous instruction is defined as online instruction that allows students to view

instructional materials at any time.

Synchronous instruction is defined as online or remote broadcast instruction delivered

during scheduled class meetings


DISCUSSION:
Senator Wachs explained that because the CSU offers an online GE program which student can take and then transfer to Cal Poly Pomona, they would not be able to get credit for their GE courses since CPP is designated as “in-person” with WSCUC.  To accommodate the online GE program, the campus is considered a “distance education (DE)” university.   Even though CPP will be designated as distance education, CPP maintains an in-person identity.  The DE designation created a conundrum in terms of offering in-person classes to students who have applied to an in-person university.  One of the things learned is that hybrid classes are considered an in-person modality if they meet in-person 50% or more.  This report defines hybrid as 50% or more in-person and this allows the university to count hybrid classes as an in-person course.  
The committee held two (2) informational campus meetings to gain feedback.  No one in either meeting expressed a reservation of hybrid being defined as 50% or more in-person.  The expectation is that 50% of the course will be scheduled in person and faculty would do their absolute best to meet the 50% target.  Illness, emergency, “acts of god,” or occasional conference travel are not considered problematic regarding the 50% target.  It was mentioned that there is no person or body that polices that hybrid classes meet 50% to the minute.  The policy is considering intentionality and overall scheduling.  
The committee discussed creating an additional category like the old asynchronous local and synchronous local (hybrid but you only met in person limited numbers of times), however, when they looked at what classes were taught in that modality, they found that almost all of them were actually internship classes, hence the appropriate modality should be in-person. The remaining classes primarily used these modalities for online courses with a few upfront days of in-person instruction on how to use online courses.  This seems anachronistic now.
In collaborating with the Executive Committee, it was discovered that all defined modalities had outdated wording.  The committee updated all the definitions and language for all modalities to bring them up to date with current practices.  Nothing substantially, changed, the updates were for consistency and clarity.  
g. AA-011-212, Extend Deadline for Final Grades Report – FIRST READING
The first reading report for AA-011-212, Extend Deadline for Final Grades Report, is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/aa011212fr.pdf.

Senator Wachs presented the report.

M/s to receive and file AA-011-212, Extend Deadline for Final Grades Report.

RECOMMENDATION:
The Academic Affairs Committee recommends that the deadline for faculty to submit final grades be changed to the Friday after finals week, at 9am. Thursday of the week after finals shall be designated the Evaluation Day and Friday shall be designated the Grades Due Day with the understanding that official holidays may require occasional adjustments. These two days are for grading only and it cannot be assumed that faculty will be available for other work-related assignments.
DISCUSSION:
During the quarter to semester conversion, the final grade due date remained unchanged. This referral requested that the deadline for faculty to submit final grades be changed to the Friday after finals week, at 9:00 a.m. This time would be considered “grading days” and faculty could not be asked to do additional work (of course, faculty members are free to consent to other work).  
In the quarter system, final grades were due at 6am on the Wednesday after the end of finals week. This gave faculty two full days of grading (Monday and Tuesday). Under the quarter system, there were a total of 6 grading days in a year. In the shift to semesters, this deadline was not adjusted. Faculty currently teach roughly the same number of students annually and the same number of annual units, but with only two terms, there are only 4 grading days in a year. The 4 grading days in a year is a hardship for some faculty to complete final grades by the deadline. This is particularly acute for adjunct faculty members who might be teaching up to 15 units a term. Moving the deadline to Friday will restore the amount of time needed for faculty to complete their grades.
The only negative comment was that workload for department chairs could increase if faculty failed to submit their grades on time.  The hope is that by giving people additional time, the deadline would be met and since grades are due at 9:00 a.m., department chairs could track down faculty who did not submit their grades on time on the Friday and not impact their time off.

Dr. Nelson, who is responsible for preparing the academic calendar made the following clarifications:

· In the fall semester, the faculty workdays extend to the Friday after finals, even though grades were due on Wednesday.  This proposal does not add any additional working days for faculty.

· For the spring semester, there will be two (2) faculty workdays added, however these days can be counted as “grading days”.
· The Registrar’s Office was consulted and have stated that extending the grading deadline will not negatively impact their post-grading process.

h. Communication, B.S., Reports 

· AP-009-212, Communication, B.S. – Communication Studies Option NEW – FIRST READING
The first reading report for AP-009-212, Communication, B.S. – Communication Studies Option NEW, is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ap009212fr.pdf. 
· AP-010-212, Communication, B.S. – Interpersonal Communication Option Discontinuation – FIRST READING
The first reading report for AP-010-212, Communication, B.S., - Interpersonal Communication Option Discontinuation, is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ap010212fr.pdf.
· AP-011-212, Communication, B.S. – Organizational Communication Option Discontinuation – FIRST READING
The first reading report for AP-011-212, Communication, B.S. – Organizational Communication Option Discontinuation, is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ap011212fr.pdf.

Senator Small presented the reports.

M/s to receive and file AP-009-212, Communication, B.S. – Communication Studies Option NEW, AP-010-212, Communication, B.S., - Interpersonal Communication Option Discontinuation, and AP-011-212, AP-011-212, Communication, B.S. – Organizational Communication Option Discontinuation.

RECOMMENDATION:
The Academic Programs Committee recommends the approval of the new Communication, B.S. – Communication Studies Option, along with the discontinuation of the Communication, B.S. – Interpersonal Communication and Organizational Communication Options.
DISCUSSION:
These reports involve a consolidation of options in the Communication Department.  The options of Interpersonal Communication and Organizational Communication will be combined into one (1) Communication Studies Option.  This change will not affect students’ degree progress but will benefit them via greater flexibility. Students have more course choices for their optional elective courses and have the full support of their assigned advisors and the Department.
Whenever an option is discontinued, the Academic Programs Committee investigates how it will impact students currently enrolled in the option.  This change is not discontinuing any courses, therefore students will be able to complete to original options, if already declared, with minimal difficulty.  
i. Food Science and Technology Reports

· AP-014-212, New Option in Culinology in BS in Food Science and Technology – FIRST READING
The first reading report for AP-014-212, New Option in Culinology in BS in Food Science and Technology, is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ap014212fr.pdf.

· AP-015-212, New Option in General in BS in Food Science and Technology – FIRST READING
The first reading report for AP-015-212, New Option in General in BS in Food Science and Technology, is located on the Academic Senate website at http://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ap015212fr.pdf.
· AP-016-212, New Option in Science and Technology in BS in Food Science and Technology – FIRST READING
The first reading report for AP-016-212, New Option in Science and Technology in BS in Food Science and Technology, is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ap016212fr.pdf.

Senator Small presented the reports.

M/s to receive and file AP-014-212, New Option in Culinology in BS in Food Science and Technology, AP-015-212, New Option in General in BS in Food Science and Technology, and AP-016-212, New Option in Science and Technology in BS in Food Science and Technology.

RECOMMENDATION:
The Academic Programs Committee recommends approval of the options in Culinology, General, and Science and Technology, in the BS in Food and Science Technology.
DISCUSSION:
Senator Small reported that these are all new options under the BS in Food Science and Technology.  All of them are existing emphases that are being elevated to options.  He added that this is common practice on the campus, the emphasis is considered a pilot program and if it is successful, it is elevated to an option.  During fact finding, the committee learned that much of this is to be consistent with accreditation in the field.  Departments with overlapping disciplinary interests expressed no concerns.
j. AP-017-212, New Minor in Science Education – FIRST READING
The first reading report for AP-017-212, New Minor in Science Education, is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ap017212fr.pdf.
Senator Small presented the report.

M/s to receive and file AP-017-212, New Minor in Science Education.

RECOMMENDATION:
The Academic Programs Committee recommends approval of the new Minor in Science Education.

DISCUSSION:

The Liberal Studies department proposed this new Science Education minor, which is designed to help prepare students for teaching science in K through 8. This minor would provide a distinctive pathway for elementary and middle school teachers to be able to teach science up to the 9th grade with equity-minded science teaching and learning.  The College of Science does not view this new minor as an infringement since the Liberal Studies Department is more involved in preparing pre-service teachers at the kindergarten through 8th grade level.
k. Kinesiology, B.S., Reports

· AP-022-212, Kinesiology, B.S. – Pedagogical Kinesiology Option Name Change to Physical Education Teacher Education (PETE) Option – FIRST READING
The first reading report for AP-022-212, Kinesiology, B.S. – Pedagogical Kinesiology Option Name Change to Physical Education Teacher Education (PETE) Option, is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ap022212fr.pdf.
· AP-023-212, Kinesiology, B.S. – General Option, Health Promotion Emphasis Name Change to Public Health Emphasis – FIRST READING
The first reading report for AP-023-212, Kinesiology, B.S. – General Option, Heath Promotion Emphasis Name Change to Public Health Emphasis, is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ap023212fr.pdf.

· AP-024-212, Kinesiology, B.S. – General Option, Sociocultural Emphasis Name Change to Sport and Social Justice Emphasis – FIRST READING
The first reading report for AP-024-212, Kinesiology, B.S. – General Option, Sociocultural Emphasis Name Change to Sport and Social Justice Emphasis, is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ap024212fr.pdf.

Senator Small presented the reports.

M/s to receive and file AP-022-212, Kinesiology, B.S. – Pedagogical Kinesiology Option Name Change to Physical Education Teacher Education (PETE) Option, AP-023-212, Kinesiology, B.S. – General Option, Heath Promotion Emphasis Name Change to Public Health Emphasis, and AP-024-212, Kinesiology, B.S. – General Option, Sociocultural Emphasis Name Change to Sport and Social Justice Emphasis.
RECOMMENDATION:
The Academic Programs Committee recommends the following name changes for the Kinesiology, B.S.:

· Pedagogical Kinesiology Option Name Change to Physical Education Teacher Education (PETE) Option

· General Option, Heath Promotion Emphasis Name Change to Public Health Emphasis

· General Option, Sociocultural Emphasis Name Change to Sport and Social Justice Emphasis

DISCUSSION:
The Kinesiology and Health Promotion department has put forward a referral to rename one of their two Options, and two of their three emphases. The Pedagogical Kinesiology Option has been proposed to be renamed to Physical Education Teacher Education (PETE). Under the General Option, the Health Promotion Emphasis was changed to Public Health, and the Sociocultural Emphasis was changed to Sport and Social Justice. These proposed changes stem from the department´s work using the curriculum redesign grant to bring the department´s curriculum into compliance with EO 1071, to align their program with their new strategic plan, and to make their program more inclusive and marketable (i.e., target and admit a larger group of prospective students). The department has also hired five (5) new faculty over the past three years and the name changes reflect new expertise in the department.
l. AP-029-212, Program Review for BS Geology and MS Geology – FIRST READING
The first reading report for AP-029-212, Program Review of BS Geology and MS Geology, is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ap029212fr.pdf.

Senator Small presented the report.

M/s to receive and file AP-029-212, Program Review of BS Geology and MS Geology.

RECOMMENDATION:

The Academic Programs Committee commends the Department of Geological Sciences on their good work, both in the operation of their BS and MS programs and in the preparation of thorough and thoughtful reviews that highlight issues of critical importance to both the department, the College, and the campus.

DISCUSSION:
Senator Small reported that in large part this program review is like all program reviews, an overall strong department that has resource needs common to all departments on campus. Something to note is that the MS in Geology has only been in existence for a decade, none the less it reviewed quite strongly amongst peer programs in the CSU.  There is a concern that the self-support mode of the MS program is not necessarily the best way to continue the program as far as student needs.  The self-support model resulted in the high cost of tuition for students, which is a substantial barrier to student recruitment and inclusivity but has also created an excessive workload for the faculty.  There may be a referral in the future to move the MS to state-support. This program review provides the foundation to consider a 4+1 masters program.  
m. AP-030-212, Program Review for MS, Regenerative Studies – FIRST READING
The first reading report for AP-030-212, Program Review for MS, Regenerative Studies, is located on the Academic Senate website at https://academic.cpp.edu/senate/docs/ap030212fr.pdf.

Senator Small reported.

M/s to receive and file AP-030-212, Program Review for MS, Regenerative Studies.

RECOMMENDATION:

The Academic Programs Committee commends the Regenerative Studies MS Program on their work, both in the operation of their program and in the preparation of a thorough and thoughtful review that highlights important issues.
DISCUSSION:
The external reviewers were overall very positive in their appraisal of the Regenerative Studies MS Program at Cal Poly Pomona. They commended the Lyle Center for creating and offering a rich and immersive learning experience for students who are interested in regenerative studies. They were impressed with the program, the site amenities, student diversity and faculty diversity. The reviewers also mentioned several challenges facing this program. The reviewers mention the inadequate support from the institution for this Program. Because of this lack of support, the Director is over-extended (position has been reduced from full-time to 50% time), the Program lacks core faculty (prior review recommended two additional faculty; this has not yet been met), and because of these issues, the reviewers believe the Center and Program have not been able to achieve the prominence they deserve. The reviewers were not surprised these challenges still exist from the previous external review because funding to this Program has not increased. Some of the other challenges the reviewers mention are the thesis as a curricular barrier (the work of directing a thesis is inadequately compensated), limited public awareness (which hinders student recruitment), and the physical isolation of the Center in reference to the main campus.
5. New Business
Due to the lateness of the meeting and the need to complete Academic Senate business, Chair Pacleb asked for a motion to move the election of the Chair and Vice Chair and the 2022-23 Executive Committee nominations prior to the resolution discussion.
M/s/p to amend the agenda to move the Academic Senate business prior to the Resolution in Support of the Hiring of a University Ombuds and the Filling of the Office of the University Ombuds
a. Election for Chair and Vice Chair for 2022-23 Academic Year
Senator Fallah Fini, Chair of the Elections and Procedures Committee, conducted the elections for the 2022-2023 Academic Chair and Vice Chair.

The candidate for Chair was Nicholas Von Glahn from the College of Letters, Arts, and Social Sciences, who has accepted the nomination.  By acclamation, Dr. Von Glahn is elected Academic Senate Chair for 2022-2023.
The candidates for Vice Chair were Mario Guerrero from the College of Letters, Arts, and Social Sciences and Rita Kumar from the College of Business Administration.  Both senators have accepted the nomination and both senators gave a statement of their philosophy of shared governance.  
The results of the poll were as follows:

· Senator Guerrero – 14 votes

· Senator Kumar – 17 votes

Senator Kumar was elected as the 2022-23 Academic Senate Vice Chair.

b. 2022-23 Academic Year Executive Committee Nominations
Senator Fallah Fini, Chair of the Elections and Procedures Committee, commented that if you are interested in serving on the Executive Committee, nominations will be taken from the floor today and in writing to senate@cpp.edu through noon on May 11, 2022.  Additional nominations will be taken from the floor after the seating of new senators at the May 11, 2022, Academic Senate Meeting.  The election will take place on May 11, 2022. Please note that Vice Chair Kumar represents the College of Business Administration on the Executive Committee.

The nominations received were:

· Senator Dennis Quinn for the College of Education and Integrative Studies
· Senator Mario Guerrero for the College of Letters, Arts, and Social Sciences
· Senator Julie Shen for the University Library
· Senator Gwen Urey for the ASCSU
· Senator Gabriel Davidov Pardo for the College of Agriculture

· Senator Laura Chase for the College of Science
c. Resolution in Support of the Hiring of a University Ombuds and the Filling of the Office of the University Ombuds
The Resolution in Support of the Hiring of a University Ombuds and the Filling of the Office of the University Ombuds is located on the Academic Senate website at https://www.cpp.edu/senate/documents/packets/2021-22/04.13.22/ombudsresolution._03.09.22_revised.pdf.
Chair Pacleb commented that this resolution is such an important issue and in the interest of time and for completion, she asked for a motion to table the resolution until the May 4, 2022, Academic Senate meeting.

M/s/p to postpone the Resolution in Support of the Hiring of a University Ombuds and the Filling of the Office of the University Ombuds to the May 4, 2022, Academic Senate meeting.
6. Discussion 
Survivor Advocacy Services – Rhonda Dixon, Senior Coordinator/Survivor Advocate, Counseling and Psychological Services
The Survivor Advocacy Services presentation is available on the Academic Senate website at https://www.cpp.edu/senate/documents/packets/2021-22/04.13.22/sas-and-oec-slides.pdf.

Chair Pacleb welcomed Rhonda Dixon, Survivor Advocacy Services Director.  Rhonda Dixon introduced herself and stated that her role is to provide confidential and non-judgmental support to anyone impacted by sexual violence including sexual assault, intimate partner violence, and stalking.  She added that in May she will have been at Cal Poly Pomona for two (2) years.  She has a Bachelor of Arts degree in Women’s Studies from California State University, Fullerton, and a Master of Arts degree in Forensic Psychology from California Baptist University.  The mission of Survivor Advocacy Services (SAS) is to provide confidential resources to students, staff, and faculty as well as prevention education, and promote advocacy.  She commented that for survivors or victims, SAS is the” light after the storm.”
SAS services include:

· Emotional and support for individuals in crisis.
· Assistance and guidance regarding their rights and reporting options

· The SAS does not initiate any type of report, complaint, or investigation because the office is not a mandatory reporting office.  The office provides emotional support through the incident or circumstance.

· Accompaniment to appointments

· Safety planning for individuals who are in abusive relationships for methods to get them out of the abusive situation.
· Holistic healing programs for survivors

· Confidential support group – Healing after Trauma
· Yoga for healing

There is a team of Peer Educators who are student staff that work to provide prevention education and provide awareness throughout each.  Ms. Dixon added that this month is Sexual Assault Awareness Month and SAS is hosting workshops and events to educate the campus community on the topic.  Peer educators provide alternative Title IX training for individuals who are having a difficulty doing the on-line training, general information for family and friends of survivors, and peer to peer confidential support.  
Ms. Dixon introduced Victoria Avalos, Operations and Program Coordinator for the Office of Equity and Compliance (OEC).  The OEC is the office designated by Cal Poly Pomona to respond to reports of Discrimination, Harassment, Retaliation (DHR) based on protected status and sexual misconduct.  The OEC provides training and education, inquiry reviews and investigations, reporting compliance, and supportive services.
Rhonda Dixon presented on the Coordinated Community Response Team (CCRT).  The CCRT is an advisory board comprised of on and off-campus stakeholders working together to bring about a collaborative approach to prevent and respond to sexual misconduct.  The goal is to improve campus response in addressing sexual assault, domestic violence, dating violence and stalking. CCRT strives to ensure that all campus community member have awareness of, and access to, trauma-informed, culturally sensitive services that are both effective and responsive to everyone’s unique needs.  This response team is required by CSU policy and the frequency of the meetings is determined by the needs of the campus.
The April 13, 2022, Academic Senate meeting adjourned at 5:14 p.m.


